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Thank you for joining this month’s meeting of the MTA Board. This is an exciting moment for our agency. Spring is around the corner, and I’m hopeful the new season is the start of a new chapter for the MTA after being challenged by Omicron, crew shortages and falling ridership these past few months– not to mention some winter weather. This photo was taken during the last big storm earlier this month. 

Indicators are finally turning around – especially on ridership. 
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As you can see, it's been steadily on the rise for the last couple of weeks. 

Weekday subway ridership – our flagship benchmark - surpassed 3 million on several days this month for the first time since Omicron. That’s an increase of almost 50% over the lowest point of the COVID surge. The next milestone we’re shooting for will be 3.4 million; that was our last pandemic-era high.  

Subways tend to be cited as our bellwether, but buses and the railroads are all showing positive trends too. Buses are regularly carrying 1.3 million customers a day, with more than 20,000 daily trips on Paratransit. LIRR and Metro-North are serving 45-50% of pre-COVID ridership. 
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Returning riders are experiencing top tier service –  with 83% Customer Journey Time Performance for the subways, 75% for Buses, and more than 98% OTP on the two railroads.  

And service delivery has shot up in tandem with ridership. On the subways, it’s back to 92%, which maintains the upward trend that started last fall.

We’ve been able to hit those targets thanks to a concerted and sustained effort to overcome crew shortages. In the short term, Craig Cipriano and his team did an incredible job adjusting  schedules on the fly to preserve service at all subway stations and bus stops throughout this challenge, as we talked about last month. Even in the worst days of Omicron, we were able to deliver 85-90% of scheduled service for approximately 45% of ridership.

And longer term, the strategy that they launched last fall to hire more operators and conductors is paying off. This photo shows some of our newest Bus Operators, who graduated from their training last Thursday. Our service delivery numbers will continue to improve as we return to pre-pandemic staffing levels – hopefully by the end of Q2. 





February Financial Plan
THANKS TO INCREASED STATE 
SUPPORT, MTA CAN:
• CANCEL 2022 FARE INCREASE 
• AVOID MAXING OUT MLF FUNDS

Where the Dollars Come From
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By Revenue Source ($ in millions)
Farebox Revenue $4,856
Toll Revenue                                           2,257
Other 1,085
Taxes                                                       7,013
State and Local Subsidies                       559
Other Funding Agreements                      918
Federal COVID Relief Funds                  1,875

TOTAL: $18,563
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Strong service is key to winning back riders – which will help to restore the MTA’s financial health. 

Today, our new CFO Kevin Willens will present the February Financial Plan. Introduce Kevin here. 

The plan includes much-improved revenue forecasts, in large part because the State is making available an additional $337 million for this year’s operating budget. The money was allocated through Governor Hochul’s proposed budget – another reflection of her ongoing support for the MTA. 

It’s a financial lifeline that allows us to cancel the planned fare increase for 2022 that was included in the November Plan – a major relief, since a fare hike makes no sense when we are trying to win back riders. As I’ve said, it’s just bad business logic. And because the State’s adjustments to two of our principal subsidies (MMTOA and gas tax) compound over years, the increased funding also reduces the amount of MLF borrowing we project to need in 2025.  

That said, this additional commitment will not stave off the very real and substantial structural deficit that looms in the outyears – a fiscal cliff that still stands at over $2 billion in 2026. 

I should say that these financial plans are still based on the ridership projections developed by McKinsey in 2020. We had been on pace with those estimates – a little ahead even – until the Omicron variant hit. But it’s time to update those projections, and we’re now in the process of soliciting a new firm to do that work. 




New Fare Promotions 
Launching Feb. 25 and 28

• OMNY FARECAPPING
• NEW 20-TRIP RAILROAD TICKET 
• MONTHLY TICKET DISCOUNTS
• CITY TICKET EXPANSION

Presenter
Presentation Notes
One of our strategies to get people back to transit – in addition to canceling the scheduled fare increase – was to adopt new fare promotions. These are the discounts that were developed by the Board-Staff Fare Strategies Working Group late last year, which go into effect next week. Chief Customer Officer Sarah Meyer will have more to say on this in a little while. But I want to again thank our Board members for their hard work on this. 

Overall, it’s great timing for a return to the office and the transit system– we’re keeping base fares flat, we have these new discounts, and the City has committed to $76 million in baseline funding for Fair Fares. That’s the program that provides discounted MetroCards to low-income New Yorkers. 

This is something I’ve been talking about since I took over the Chair. Now with funding restored, we need to focus on raising awareness and getting more people enrolled. Just a fraction of those who qualify are currently signed up, and of that number, less than half are regular users of their half-price MetroCard. We’re ready to roll up our sleeves and work with the City to get these benefits to more New Yorkers.

I’ll note that the Fair Fares program has long been championed by Board Member David Jones. David, if you’d like to say a few words.

[DAVID JONES BRIEF REMARKS] 

Thank you, David.
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Our work with City Hall also extends to safety. Last Friday, I stood with Governor Hochul and Mayor Adams as they unveiled a comprehensive subway safety plan that prioritizes outreach and services for the homeless and others suffering from mental illness. This is what we have been waiting for. From the start, both the Governor and Mayor have been focused on transit – and I thank them on behalf of all New Yorkers who use our transit system. 

In addition to the detailed plans to get homeless (especially homeless mentally ill) individuals into services and housing, the MTA welcomes the Mayor’s commitment to ensuring the subway’s Code of Conduct is enforced. We can no longer ignore violations that endanger our customers and impede service. 

That means no more open drug use, no more smoking, no more oversized shopping carts and no more sprawling out across the platform.  People who are abusive to our staff or riders, who are yelling and ranting – we want them to get the help they need, but they can’t stay in the subway. 

By working with the City and State, I’m hopeful we can fix these conditions and welcome New Yorkers back to a much safer system.

On a related note, C&D President Jamie Torres-Springer will have an update today on the Track Trespass Task Force. He’ll be reporting on the work that’s been done so far and will share some recommendations for a potential pilot that can help us address this complex, multi-faceted issue.  
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Fredericka Cuenca, C&D’s Deputy Chief Development Officer for Planning, will also make a presentation on the 20-year Needs Assessment – which you know is the first step to crafting our next five-year Capital Program. 

The process is well underway. We’re approaching it with renewed attention to data and transparency, using the findings and recommendations of the 2019 forensic audit conducted by the Crowe firm as a guide at the behest of the Governor and the State Legislature.  

Fredericka will describe the process for State of Good Repair work and criteria we’re looking for regarding system expansion projects. 



 



Future of LIRR Leadership • THANK YOU, PHIL ENG
• CONGRATULATIONS CATHY RINALDI
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This is a big year for the LIRR. Two of the marquee projects of the current plan – East Side Access and Third Track – are heading to the finish line this year together with the transformational expansion of the LIRR Concourse in Penn Station. 

But equally important, LIRR is in solid shape to play its key role in the island and region’s revival. That’s thanks in large part to the work of Phil Eng over the last four years. You’ve heard by now that Phil is retiring next week after nearly 40 years in public service. 

In his time at LIRR, Phil has strengthened operations tremendously through the LIRR Forward Plan – helping the agency to grow on-time performance every year since 2019 and to set all-time records in 2020 and 2021. At every step, he’s embraced technology, whether it’s laser trains zapping away leaves on the roadbed or real-time crowding condition updates on the LIRR Train Time app. 

Phil’s accomplishments are all the more impressive when you consider he’s also been dealing with the effects of a global pandemic these last two years. I thank Phil for his service and wish him the best of luck in his next chapter.
 
I’m confident the LIRR will continue on the right path in the hands of Cathy Rinaldi, who will take over as Interim President while continuing to lead Metro-North.
 
There is no one better prepared than Cathy to lead the LIRR through what’s promising to be the most eventful year in its history – with Third Track wrapping up and new service coming to Grand Central, effectively making LIRR and MNR roommates. She’s held a variety of key roles in her 20 years at MTA, including General Counsel for both the LIRR and the MTA at large, Chief of Staff at MTAHQ and now Metro-North President. All of MTA and LIRR’s partners and stakeholders – in government, elected office, labor, civic and advocacy communities – know that she’s an exceptional professional. Plus she has true Long Island bona fides, growing up in Massapequa and Huntington. 

Please join me in congratulating her.
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